



MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 10/16

Held on Monday 7th November 2016 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.  Cllr’s Buchanan, Dickson, Jerman, Jolley, Latif, O’Dell, Ogborn and Maczkiewicz.  D/Cllr’s Sharp and Chaplin also attended the meeting. Cllr Bryant also welcomed 2 residents who were interested in joining Parish Council.
167.
APOLOGIES:
Received from Cllr Walton and C/Cllr Shuter.

168.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:

The minutes of 3rd October were agreed and signed.

169.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
Cllr Bryant 170(b) parking in village.  Cllr Buchanan 173 BVC.
170.
MATTERS ARISING:

a)  Minor highways bids
Applications had to be received by the end of the month. There had been no response from residents as posted in the last Cresset. Cllr Buchanan enquired as to whether we should be thinking of a pedestrian crossing near BVC but it was agreed that until the application for the expansion of the school had been accepted this would probably not score very highly on the criteria.  This could be looked at for next year.  Cllr Jolley questioned whether we should put the bid in for lay-bys by the shops once again.  Cllr Bryant commented that we had scored very low on this the last time and could not see that it would be accepted.  The County Council had suggested that shopkeepers could put 50% of the money towards the £10K project.  After looking at the scoring sheet from last year Cllr Jolley agreed that this project would probably not score very highly and Cllr Ogborn suggested we look at this again once the CIL money had built up as we could look at getting this work done ourselves. Cllr Bryant had contacted the police about double yellow lines around the village and they would support this but she felt it was low priority for a minor highway bid. It was agreed that we should not put an application in this year. Cllr Jerman suggested a committee look at putting together a bid next year in plenty of time which Cllr Bryant agreed was a good idea.
b)  Parking in the village
Letters had been delivered regarding inconsiderate parking in the village.

c)  Parking at Downing Close
We had received a letter from Sanctuary Hereward stating that they had received no complaints from Queens Court, residents or the emergency services about parking in Downing Close.  A housing Officer visited the site recently and reported no parking problems although the Clerk did point out to them that it was the evenings that were more problematic.  They state that they will not be able to create extra parking spaces.  Cllr O’Dell said that since this was mentioned in the Cresset the problem has alleviated slightly.  Cllr Buchanan said it was not the parking spaces that was the problem it was being able to drive down the road due to inconsiderate parking and felt it was a poor response from Sanctuary Hereward.  

d)  Speed humps – Tunbridge Lane
These had now been reinstalled and we thanked C/Cllr Shuter for chasing this up.

171.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:

County

C/Cllr Shuter was not present so there was no County report.

District

D/Cllr Chaplin reported that the District Council had not met since our last Parish Council meeting so there was nothing new to report.  D/Cllr Sharp said that devolution has been pushed back and has to be ratified by the end of this month. Cllr Jolley commented that at the last local plan meeting that parish councillors attended they mentioned another meeting in November but we had heard nothing.  D/Cllr Chaplin will look into this, he didn’t think that there was another meeting at this stage and said there was still time to send in any suggestions now.  There will still be the opportunity to make changes when it is next published and the chance to object.  D/Cllr Sharp is looking into the lights on a bollard in Downing Close which is not working and is liaising with the resident and Sanctuary Hereward.
172.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  Community gritting scheme
This is being introduced by the County Council.  Volunteers would sign up to grit agreed specific routes using equipment provided by the County Council.  It was felt that we had not had any problems in the past and it was agreed that we should leave it as it is on an adhoc basis.  The salt bins in the village were very visible and Cllr Bryant asked that we check these are full.

ACTION:  CLERK, CLLR JOLLEY AND CLLR O’DELL TO CHECK SALT BINS

b)  Winter gritting routes
The County Council are changing and cutting back on the routes that they grit in bad weather. Cllr Bryant had checked the route affecting Bottisham and found that they will only be gritting the route from the Quy roundabout to Swaffham Bulbeck and also along the A1303.  The Chair of Lode Parish Council had already sent an email saying that they had concerns that the route to the village college was not being gritted.  Cllr Buchanan felt that they had a legal obligation to grit near schools including the primary school and asked that the Clerk voice our concerns to C/Cllr Shuter.
ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT C/CLLR SHUTER

c)  Drainage Board
The Swaffham Drainage Board had had concerns regarding the state of the ditch in Ox Meadow.  They have now liaised with Bidwells and Peterhouse College and cleared the drain and cut back over growth so that the drain is now running effectively.

173.
PLANNING:
Cllr Buchanan reported from the Planning Committee. They had concerns re. the application for 69 High Street as the application did not specify what the studio was to be used for and if there were a lot of visitors to the site this could cause further parking problems.  Cllr Buchanan and Cllr Bryant are visiting the site tomorrow.  There are no concerns over the application for 4 Thomas Christian Way.  An application had also just been received today for 6 Tunbridge Lane.  The Planning Committee will look at this in further detail.
The Planning Committee had met to discuss the application for BVC and notes had been circulated.  Cllr Buchanan reported that there will be a new community entrance to the school and clarified that the red line around the site was a site plan not a line for fencing.  There has been a survey on floodlighting which will be turned off by 10.30pm at the latest.  It was not clear from the plans how much fencing will be round the site. Cllr Jolley reiterated that the site was built as a community facility and should remain so.  Cllr Buchanan pointed out that all schools were now taking safeguarding children very seriously and things regarding this had changed over the years.  There was a discussion on open space. 

There are concerns about buses coming onto the site as they will be parking near homes in Bradfords Close.  Bus drivers will be asked not to keep their engines running so as not to disturb neighbours.  Cllr Buchanan displayed a map of the bus bays.  The application did point out that a shelter belt would be placed here but Cllr Buchanan said that since then the residents of Bradfords Close had commented that they did not want trees here as it would shade their gardens. A hedge will be put here instead.  There will be 22 new classrooms and cosmetic changes to the school will also be taking place. Red2Green will  be moved further to the front of the site.  Cllr’s were concerned that it was not clear that there would still be access to the field from Lode Road.  It looked like access could only be obtained from Bell Road.  Cllr Buchanan said although the bus bays were at the front of the school there was provision for people to access the field from here.  Cllr Jolley said there was nothing in the application from the Parish Council reminding the County Council that this is a historical access right to the playing fields after the recreation ground was taken away by the County Council to build social housing.  Cllr Buchanan accepted that this should be mentioned and Cllr Jolley reiterated that this should be mentioned at every opportunity to make sure we do not lose access to this open space.  Cllr Jolley was still concerned about what additional fencing will be provided.   He was concerned that as the school is now an Academy with trustees rather than governors previous agreements regarding access and community facilities for residents may be ignored.

Cllr Buchanan reiterated that the red line was a boundary line and not one for fencing and objected to comments made about trustees and governors.  Cllr Jerman and Ogborn also felt concerned as it looked on the map as if access from Lode Road may be removed but it is not clear.  The frontage of the school will be changed and Cllr Bryant asked why this was not a listed building as it was 1930’s architecture. This comment will be put into our reply.
Cllr Dickson questioned flooding in Lode Road as this area was partial to flooding due to the size of the underground pipes.  Anglian Water has commented that is has no issue which cllr’s felt was a ridiculous statement to make.  There was concern about the runoff from the tarmac car park. Cllr Bryant pointed out that storm water drainage is not the responsibility of Anglian Water but that of Highways, Anglian Water only deal with foul waste.  The surveys in the application only concern themselves with the actual site being flooded and does not make much reference to the road surrounding the area so this is a concern.  Cllr Buchanan asked if we needed a further public meeting but cllr’s felt this was not required and were happy for their comments to be sent in to the Planning Department.
174.
ENVIRONMENT, CHURCHYARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE:

Cllr O’Dell reported that they had had a meeting on 11th October and the minutes had been circulated.  The Committee are looking at redeploying the vehicle activated sign that was in Bell Road before the new ones were installed.  The recommended site for this would be on the lamp post by the scout hut on the High Street and Cllr Jolley explained that Balfour Beatty felt they would need to test this area as it is on a bend that there was enough room for it be activate. If not, the other suggested area would be by Parsonage Barns.  Cllr Bryant suggested that we check with Highways that they are happy for this to be put in.  All cllr’s agreed this was a good idea on the proviso it was okayed with Highways.  The Committee had also looked at having a maintenance contract for the 2 vehicle activated signs in Bell Road.  This would be £520 before VAT.  All agreed this should be progressed as they had been installed for one year now.  Cllr Buchanan asked that the vehicle activated signs be added to our asset register.  We are looking at tenders for grass cutting. Cllr Jolley has 6 companies and is going to contact them all to ask them if they are interested in quoting.  Cllr Bryant suggested asking them if they currently work with any other parish councils.  Cllr O’Dell asked that all cllr’s check their areas of responsibility which will be reviewed in the New Year.  Cllr Bryant has been to look at the memorial in Thomas Christian Way that was complained about.  It appears that someone has scratched onto the memorial and it will need some treatment.  Cllr O’Dell will go and look at the memorial and report back to the next environment meeting.  Cllr Dickson and Cllr O’Dell will be purchasing the winter bedding plants shortly.
ACTION: CLLR JOLLEY AND CLERK TO PROGRESS WITH BB AND SWARCO.  CLLR O’DELL TO LOOK AT MEMORIAL
175.
FINANCE:

a)  Update from Chair
Cllr Ogborn reported on a meeting held 25th October.  The Finance Committee had agreed that we will advertise grant funding next year as we haven’t received many enquiries for this year although we will be giving the rural services grant we received to the primary school, making it up to £3K for the play equipment.  The precept was raised by £10K last year but we still have one of the lowest precepts in the county compared to villages of a similar/smaller size.  Cllr Ogborn feels confident that the precept will cover any mortgage costs needed for the purchase of the new cemetery. The Committee proposed raising the precept by £2K this year, a raise of 6.7%, although this will be less with extra housing taken into consideration, taking it to £35K for the year. This was seconded by Cllr Dickson and the majority agreed with one abstention.
b)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts


Payments for October


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 




687.54


Mrs C Fullwood – Expenses



  40.99


L Crown – Litter picking (5 weeks)



  65.62


J Fullwood – Litter picking (5 weeks)


  65.62


Methodist Homes for the Aged (Queens Court)

  50.00


CGM Group – grass cutting (1st/12th September)
  1050.93


CGM Group – grass cutting (29th Sept)
  

 525.46


CGM Group – grass cutting (13th/24th October)
           1050.93

Signed and verified by Cllr Buchanan and Cllr Ogborn.




176.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY:


Cllr Ogborn reported there has been good progress.  The county archaeologist has said there will be no need for an archaeological dig as recent digs in the area revealed nothing of any relevance. This gives us a saving of approximately £7K.  Two contractors have sent in tenders for work and our consultant will let us know which is preferable. We are also waiting to hear when the sugar beet will be cleared. Cllr Buchanan will make some enquiries into fencing off the land that is required for testing.  Cllr Ogborn has volunteered to do the hydro testing himself to save money which involves checking dip wells every week for a year although he has said he will need a volunteer to do it when he is not available and he will train them in what to do. Ecological testing will begin next year, all this work has to be done before anything can be decided on purchasing the land.

177. COMMUNITY WORKING PARTY:

Cllr Bryant had made some enquiries with other parish councils that put up a Christmas tree.  She had found that they had a location with a permanent hole 2 foot deep which the tree is slotted into. It is held in place by guy ropes and a cherry picker is used to put on the lights. She felt that it was too late for this year and should be something which is considered for next year as there is a lot to be thought about including the location.  In the meantime she suggested that householders be encouraged to put a small tree outside of their homes to get in the festive spirit although it was agreed we should not give prizes for this.  Cllr Dickson is also drawing up an emergency plan.
178.
ANCIENT MEADOWS:
We have written to Maggie Camp and have had no reply as of yet. Cllr Jerman asked that the Clerk chase next week if we haven’t had a reply as this was already over 2 weeks ago.

ACTION: CLERK TO CHASE

179.
REMINDER AND UPDATE OF PARISH COUNCIL POLICY DOCS:
Cllr Jolley referred back to the Bottisham Plan which Parish Council created back in 2011, this is not the same as a Neighbourhood Plan and does not hold as much authority but nevertheless it states what we want for the future of our village so does hold some weight.  This is still a valid document although newer councillors are not aware of it and he felt that it might be a good idea to revisit the document and update it. The document was also sent to the District Council at the time.  The Bottisham village questionnaire was also completed in 2011.  ECDC prepared the document and Cllr Jolley again feels councillors need to familiarise themselves with the document. The play audit was again prepared by ECDC where they calculated the area of open space/play areas in all villages. Cllr Bryant felt that the play audit needed to be revisited as Ancient Meadows had been built since that time and the Village College was not on there whereas the primary school was. The documents had been forwarded to all cllr’s and Cllr Bryant asked that everyone read them and we will look at them again in the New Year.
180.
NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN:

After the meeting with Mark Deas from Cambs ACRE Cllr Bryant felt that creating a Neighbourhood Plan was a long process which involved a lot of community involvement.  Cllr Buchanan asked what benefits we would be gaining from this and asked D/Cllr Chaplin if many villages had submitted plans.  He said that only a handful of villages were looking at it as it was an onerous task. Cllr Ogborn wanted to limit development but it was clear that this was not going to happen as the District Council had to build.  He also felt it was a huge amount of work for little gain.  Cllr Bryant also felt that engaging with the community had proved to be difficult in the past.  Cllr Jolley referred to Mr Deas’ comment that some councils had taken only 2-3 aspects of the plan and have then completed it in 18 months, he felt that development and green space were 2 important issues for Bottisham.  He also reiterated that this would have to be driven by residents not the parish council to make it work.  Cllr Dickson was also concerned that residents would not come forward to help with this project. Cllr Ogborn pointed out that the cost was very minimal as we could get a grant.  Cllr Jolley suggested as a first stop having a public meeting.  This was thought to be a good starting point but it was felt that it would be helpful to have Mark Deas present at the meeting so he was able to answer any questions even though this would mean paying him.  Cllr Jolley proposed that we go ahead with a public meeting which Cllr Bryant seconded. This was agreed by all but it was asked that the clerk diary this for March 2017.  The Clerk will contact Mark Deas in the first instance to ask if would be able to attend.
ACTION: CLERK TO CONTACT MARK DEAS

181.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
As listed.

182.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:

As listed.

183.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:
As listed.

184.
MATTERS OUTSTANDING:
Nothing to add.

185.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be 5th December 2016 and will be in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion.

The meeting closed at 9.50pm


